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  No. 09A1121
                   

        ROD R. BLAGOJEVICH and ROBERT BLAGOJEVICH, APPLICANTS  

                               v.

                    UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

                                          

ON APPLICATION FOR EMERGENCY STAY 
OF TRIAL PROCEEDINGS IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT 

FOR THE NORTHERN DISTRICT OF ILLINOIS

                                          

            MEMORANDUM FOR THE UNITED STATES IN OPPOSITION    

                                          

Applicants seek a stay of their trial on public corruption

charges now scheduled to commence on June 3, 2010.  They seek this

continuance to permit the parties and the trial court to have the

benefit of this Court’s decisions in three honest services fraud

cases now pending before this Court.  Applicants’ request should be

denied.  The court of appeals held that it lacked appellate

jurisdiction over applicants’ appeal from the district court’s

denial of a continuance and that the extraordinary remedy of

mandamus was not warranted.  Those rulings are correct and present

no issue warranting this Court’s review.  The district court noted

that the evidence underlying the honest services fraud counts is
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the same as that underlying the bribery, extortion, and

racketeering counts, so that the evidentiary flow of the trial will

not be affected by the outcome of the honest services cases.  And

the court protected against any prejudice to the defendants by

limiting opening statements to discussing the evidence to be

presented at trial and by barring the parties from using the term

“honest services” during their opening statements.  Any remaining

claims of prejudice can be fully addressed on appeal from a final

conviction.  Accordingly, a stay of the district court’s

discretionary decision to proceed with the trial is not warranted.

STATEMENT

1. Applicant Rod Blagojevich is the former Governor of the

State of Illinois.  He was first elected in 2002 and reelected in

2006.  Applicant Robert Blagojevich, his brother, was chairman of

Friends for Blagojevich, which was established as a campaign

committee with the purpose of supporting the election of Rod

Blagojevich.  On February 4, 2010, a grand jury sitting in the

Northern District of Illinois returned a second superseding

indictment that charged Rod Blagojevich with misuse of his

political office for his own financial benefit, as well as for the

financial benefit of his family members and associates.  The

indictment charged some of those family members and associates,

including Robert Blagojevich, with assisting Rod Blagojevich in the

misuse of his political office.  According to the indictment, in
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return for personal financial benefits, Rod Blagojevich made

appointments to state boards and commissions, awarded state

contracts and grants, allocated state investment funds, signed

legislation and issued executive orders, and agreed to appoint a

United States Senator.

Specifically, the indictment charged Rod Blagojevich with

24 counts of criminal conduct:  one count of participation in the

conduct of a racketeering enterprise, in violation of 18 U.S.C.

1962(c); one count of conspiracy to participate in the conduct of

a racketeering enterprise, in violation of 18 U.S.C. 1962(d); six

counts of attempted extortion and conspiracy to commit extortion,

both in violation of 18 U.S.C. 1951(a); two counts of federal-funds

bribery, in violation of 18 U.S.C. 666(a)(1)(B); two counts of

conspiracy to commit bribery, in violation of 18 U.S.C. 371; one

count of making false statements in a matter within the jurisdic-

tion of the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI), in violation of

18 U.S.C. 1001(a)(2); and eleven counts of honest services wire

fraud, in violation of 18 U.S.C. 1343 and 1346.  The indictment

also charged Robert Blagojevich with five counts of criminal

conduct:  two counts of attempted extortion and conspiracy to

commit extortion, one count of conspiracy to commit bribery, and

two counts of honest services wire fraud.

2. In June 2009, the district court set the trial date for

June 3, 2010.  The trial is scheduled to last approximately four
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months.  On April 15 and April 27, 2010, applicants moved for a

continuance of the trial date.  See, e.g., Pet. App. 104-108.  They

argued that the continuance was necessary so that they could have

the benefit in conducting their trial defense of this Court’s

decisions in Black v. United States, No. 08-876 (argued December 8,

2009); Weyhrauch v. United States, No. 08-1196 (argued December 8,

2009); and Skilling v. United States, No. 08-1394 (argued March 1,

2010).  Pet. App. 104-105.  Those cases raise issues concerning the

proper elements of an honest services fraud offense and the

constitutionality of the honest services fraud statute, 18 U.S.C.

1346.

The district court denied the motion for a continuance and a

subsequent motion for reconsideration.  Pet. App. 118, 127.  The

court did not state its reasons at that time, but it had previously

stated those reasons in denying earlier motions for a continuance.

In its oral denial of those motions on March 17, 2010, the court

noted the complete factual overlap between the conduct at issue in

the honest services counts and the bribery, extortion, and fraud

counts.  Id. at 84 (“The facts which the government contends are

proved by the evidence are going to be the same no matter what the

charges are.”).  Accordingly, the court determined that it was not

necessary to await this Court’s honest services decisions.  Ibid.

(“[T]here might be some case somewhere in which basically a ruling

of a higher court construing a substantive criminal statute might
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entirely alter the nature of the way the case is presented.  That

will not occur here.”).

The district court also took steps to prevent any prejudice to

the applicants pending this Court’s honest services decisions.  The

court reminded counsel that opening statements would focus not on

the law but on the evidence to be presented at trial.  Pet. App. 83

(quoting Seventh Circuit pattern jury instruction); id. at 83-84

(“The truth is, in criminal trials, opening statements are devoted

to what the evidence will show about what happened.  *  *  *  There

will not be an opening statement on the law.  The instructions on

what the law is will be given by me, and they will be given at the

close of the evidence.”).  Consistent with that admonition, the

court barred the parties from using the term “honest services”

during their opening statements.  App., infra, 2a, 8a; see Pet. 7.

3. Applicants filed an interlocutory appeal of the district

court’s denial of their motion for a continuance, and, in the

alternative, they requested a writ of mandamus.  The government

opposed both forms of relief in the court of appeals.  The

government separately filed a motion in the district court to

certify the appeal as frivolous, to retain jurisdiction to decide

pretrial matters, and to proceed with the trial.

a. On May 11, 2010, the district court certified to the

court of appeals that the appeal was frivolous.  See App., infra,

1a-2a.  The court rejected applicants’ argument that they would not
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have notice of the charges against them until this Court decides

Weyhrauch.  It explained that, in any multi-count case, some

charges might not survive to the end of the case.  Here, the court

held, the applicants had notice of all charges against them, even

if some charges might ultimately be dismissed.  Id. at 1a.  

The court also reasoned that applicants would not be preju-

diced by the possible dismissal of the honest services charges

because the opening statements would be limited to discussing the

evidence to be presented at trial and the parties would be

prevented from using the term “honest services.”  App., infra, 2a.

The court further noted that “[t]he trial will extend well beyond

the latest date on which Weyhrauch may be decided” and thus “there

will be ample time to draft instructions to the jury and design

appropriate closing arguments.”  Ibid.  Finally, the court observed

that its denial of the continuance motion was not an appealable

final or interlocutory decision under 28 U.S.C. 1291 and 1292.

While the court noted that applicants had pointed to other cases

granting continuances, they had not demonstrated that those cases

were factually analogous; and, in any event, if applicants could

establish error in the denial of a continuance, that issue could be

raised on appeal and corrected after the trial if applicants were

convicted.  App., infra, 2a.

b. That same day, May 11, 2010, the court of appeals

dismissed the appeal for lack of jurisdiction.  Pet. App. 1-2.  It
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held that the district court’s denial of the continuance motion was

“neither a final decision nor otherwise immediately appealable.”

Id. at 2.  The court of appeals also denied the mandamus petition.

It explained that “[i]f the charges for deprivation of honest

services had been the only pending counts,” the district court’s

denial of the continuance motion “might give us pause.”  Ibid.  But

because “the defendants face additional charges,” a continuance was

not necessary.  Ibid.  The court of appeals further explained that

“the defendants cannot demonstrate that the challenged orders are

effectively unreviewable at the end of the case,” because “[a]

challenge to an order denying postponement of a criminal trial can

be raised on appeal following resolution of the district court

proceedings.”  Ibid. (citing United States v. Santos, 201 F.3d 953,

958 (7th Cir. 2000)).

       ARGUMENT

“Denial of [an] in-chambers stay application[] is the norm;

relief is granted only in ‘extraordinary cases.’”  Conkright v.

Frommert, 129 S. Ct. 1861, 1861 (2009) (Ginsburg, J., in chambers)

(quoting Rostker v. Goldberg, 448 U.S. 1306, 1308 (1980) (Brennan,

J., in chambers)). To justify such relief, applicants must show,

at a minimum, “(1) ‘a “reasonable probability” that four Justices

will consider the issue sufficiently meritorious to grant certio-

rari’  *  *  *  ; (2) ‘a fair prospect that a majority of the Court

will conclude that the decision below was erroneous’; and (3) a
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likelihood that ‘irreparable harm [will] result from the denial of

a stay.’”  Id. at 1861-1862 (quoting Rostker, 448 U.S. at 1308)

(brackets in original); accord, e.g., Stroup v. Willcox, 549 U.S.

1501, 1501 (2006) (Roberts, C.J., in chambers); Reynolds v.

International Amateur Athletic Fed., 505 U.S. 1301, 1301-1302

(1992) (Stevens, J., in chambers); Barnes v. E-Systems, Inc. Group

Hosp. Med. & Surgical Ins. Plan, 501 U.S. 1301, 1302 (1991)

(Scalia, J., in chambers).  Applicants cannot make any of those

showings, and their application for a stay should be denied.

1. As a threshold matter, applicants cannot demonstrate a

reasonable probability that this Court would grant certiorari.  The

court of appeals dismissed applicants’ appeal for lack of jurisdic-

tion and denied their mandamus petition for failure to demonstrate

entitlement to extraordinary relief.  Neither of those decisions

satisfies this Court’s criteria for certiorari review.  

a. The court of appeals concluded that the district court’s

denial of the continuance motion was “neither a final decision nor

otherwise immediately appealable.”  Pet. App. 2.  Applicants do not

argue that the district court’s decision was itself final.  See

Midland Asphalt Corp. v. United States, 489 U.S. 794, 798 (1989)

(“In criminal cases, [28 U.S.C. 1291] prohibits appellate review

until after conviction and imposition of sentence.”).  Rather, they

argue (Pet. 17-18) that it was appealable as a collateral order

under Cohen v. Beneficial Indus. Loan Corp., 337 U.S. 541 (1949).
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Applicants do not, however, point to any decision of any court

holding that the denial of a continuance motion is appealable under

the collateral order doctrine.  Indeed, other courts have held that

the denial of a continuance motion is not an appealable collateral

order.  See, e.g., United States v. Breeden, 366 F.3d 369, 375

(4th Cir. 2004).  The court of appeals’ jurisdictional ruling thus

is not in conflict with any decision of this Court or of any other

court of appeals, and further review is not warranted.

b. The court of appeals also concluded that applicants had

not demonstrated entitlement to the extraordinary relief of

mandamus.  That fact-specific ruling is likewise not in conflict

with any decision of this Court or of any other court of appeals.

Applicants point (Pet. 12-15) to other cases in which stays or

continuances have been granted pending this Court’s honest services

decisions.  But applicants do not make any attempt to demonstrate

that those cases are factually analogous to this one.  Whether to

grant a continuance depends on a number of case-specific factors.

See, e.g., United States v. Zamora-Hernandez, 222 F.3d 1046, 1049

(9th Cir. 2000), cert. denied, 531 U.S. 1200 (2001); United States

v. Gwiazdzinski, 141 F.3d 784, 790 (7th Cir.), cert. denied,

525 U.S. 880 (1998).  For that reason, this Court has made clear

that district courts are afforded “broad discretion” over continu-

ances, and only an “unreasoning and arbitrary” insistence on
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     * In addition to the honest services counts, the indictment
charges applicants with bribery and conspiracy to commit bribery,
attempted extortion and conspiracy to commit extortion,
racketeering and conspiracy to commit racketeering, and the making
of false statements to federal law enforcement officers.  See p. 3,
supra.  The alleged scheme at issue in the honest services fraud
counts (Counts 3-13) involves the same conduct that underlies the
bribery counts (Counts 16, 18, 20, 23), the extortion counts
(Counts 14, 15, 17, 19, 21, 22), the state law violations that are
the predicate acts for the racketeering counts (Count 1, para. 45),
and the false statements count (Count 24).  See generally 1:08-cr-
00888, Docket entry no. 231 (N.D. Ill. Feb. 4, 2010).  Thus, the
evidentiary presentation during the opening stages of the trial
should not be affected by this Court’s honest services decisions.

expeditiousness will warrant overturning the denial of a continu-

ance.  Morris v. Slappy, 461 U.S. 1, 11 (1983).

In this case, the district court found that a number of

factors weighed against a continuance.  First, the court recognized

that the conduct at issue in the honest services counts is the very

same as the conduct at issue in the bribery, extortion, and fraud

counts.  Pet. App. 84.  The opening stages of the trial will thus

be unaffected by the presence or subsequent dismissal of the honest

services counts in whole or in part.  Ibid. (“The facts which the

government contends are proved by the evidence are going to be the

same no matter what the charges are.”).*  Second, the district

court took careful steps to avoid any potential prejudice to

applicants by limiting the parties’ opening statements to discus-

sion of the evidence to be presented at trial.  Ibid.  It even

barred the parties from using the term “honest services” during

their opening statements.  See App., infra, 2a, 8a.  Third, the
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court noted that the trial will extend well past the end of this

Court’s current Term, such that the parties and the court will have

the benefit of decisions in Black, Weyhrauch, and Skilling for

purposes of motions to dismiss or acquit, closing arguments, and

jury instructions.  Id. at 2a.  Applicants do not attempt to show

that those case-specific factors weighing against delay apply to

the same extent in other cases that have been stayed or continued.

Even if applicants could show that other district courts had

stayed or continued similar cases, that would merely demonstrate

that lower courts have exercised their discretion in different

ways.  Because this case arises on the denial of a writ of

mandamus, applicants must show much more than that other exercises

of discretion are possible.  They must establish that in this case

the district court so clearly abused its discretion over its trial

schedule that they are entitled to extraordinary relief.  Appli-

cants do not cite, however, any decision by any court of appeals

granting a writ of mandamus or reversing a conviction because of

the district court’s failure to postpone trial pending this Court’s

honest services decisions.  Applicants rely (Pet. 12-13) on

decisions in which a court of appeals has stayed its own mandate or

postponed issuing its own decision pending this Court’s decisions

in the honest services cases.  But suspending an appellate

proceeding bears little resemblance to staying a criminal trial for

which the parties and the court have spent months preparing,
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including by reserving an extended period on the court’s calendar

(and in turn displacing other litigation matters) and by scheduling

many witnesses to appear for testimony.  A district court has broad

discretion to maintain a trial schedule when it can do so without

prejudice to the defendants.  The extremely deferential standard of

review for mandamus, coupled with the inherently fact-specific

nature of the district court’s decision, makes this case an

unsuitable candidate for certiorari, particularly since, absent

highly accelerated summary action from this Court, applicants’

claims will be moot once this Court renders its decisions in the

honest services cases.

2. Applicants have similarly failed to establish the

requisite “fair prospect” that this Court would reverse either of

the rulings of the court of appeals.

a. The court of appeals’ jurisdictional ruling -- i.e., that

the denial of a continuance motion is not an appealable collateral

order -- is clearly correct.  To be appealable under the collateral

order doctrine, the challenged order must be effectively

unreviewable on appeal from a final judgment.  See, e.g., Mohawk

Indus., Inc. v. Carpenter, 130 S. Ct. 599, 605 (2009) (citing

Cohen, 337 U.S. at 546).  As the lower courts explained, however,

the denial of a continuance motion is reviewable on appeal from a

final judgment of conviction.  See Pet. App. 2; App., infra, 2a;

see also United States v. Harris, 2 F.3d 1452, 1455 (7th Cir.),
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cert. denied, 510 U.S. 982 (1993).  Again, applicants do not point

to any decision of any court of appeals holding otherwise.

b. The court of appeals’ mandamus ruling -- i.e., that

applicants had not demonstrated entitlement to extraordinary relief

on the facts of this case -- is also clearly correct.  Applicants

cannot show that the district court’s decision to proceed to trial

was an abuse of its broad discretion, let alone such an obvious

abuse of discretion that applicants are “clear[ly] and

indisputabl[y]” entitled to the “drastic” remedy of mandamus.

Allied Chem. Corp. v. Daiflon, Inc., 449 U.S. 33, 34, 35 (1980)

(per curiam) (internal quotation marks and citation omitted); see

Kerr v. United States Dist. Ct., 426 U.S. 394, 402, 403 (1976).

The district court grounded its exercise of discretion in a number

of case-specific factors:  the complete factual overlap between the

conduct underlying the honest services counts and the bribery,

extortion, and fraud counts; the limits that the court placed on

the opening stages of the trial; and the ability of the court and

the parties to take into account this Court’s honest services

decisions during later stages of the trial.

Even assuming that those factors did not adequately justify

the district court’s discretionary decision, mandamus relief still

would not be warranted, because applicants cannot show that they

have “no other adequate means to attain the relief [they] de-

sire[].”  Allied Chem., 449 U.S. at 35.  As the court of appeals
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explained, “the defendants cannot demonstrate that the challenged

orders are effectively unreviewable at the end of the case” because

“[a] challenge to an order denying postponement of a criminal trial

can be raised on appeal following resolution of the district court

proceedings.”  Pet. App. 2 (citing United States v. Santos, 201

F.3d 953, 958 (7th Cir. 2000)).  Applicants claim (Pet. 16) that

they will face hardship if they forced to proceed to trial on

counts that may later be withdrawn or dismissed, but “it is

established that the extraordinary writs cannot be used as

substitutes for appeals, even though hardship may result from delay

and perhaps unnecessary trial.”  Bankers Life & Cas. Co. v.

Holland, 346 U.S. 379, 383 (1953) (citation omitted).  

In sum, given the complete factual overlap between the counts,

the district court’s precautions, the length of the trial schedule,

and the availability of a remedy if applicants are eventually

convicted at trial, the court of appeals correctly concluded that

the district court did not so clearly abuse its discretion as to

warrant mandamus relief.

3. Finally, applicants cannot show that a stay is necessary

to prevent irreparable injury to themselves.  As explained above,

applicants have the same remedy that is available to any defendant

who contends that a continuance was wrongfully denied:  an appeal

following a final judgment of conviction.  Although the lower

courts considered and rejected applicants’ arguments (Pet. 16-17)
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that they will be unable to prepare for trial or that irrelevant

evidence may be introduced in the opening stages of the trial,

those arguments can be assessed on direct appeal in light of a

complete trial record.  This Court’s review of those arguments, in

the absence of such a record, would be premature and is not

necessary to remedy the potential injuries that applicants have

identified.

                      CONCLUSION                         

The application for a stay should be denied.

Respectfully submitted. 

                              NEAL KUMAR KATYAL                   
                                Acting Solicitor General          
                                  Counsel of Record 

MAY 2010                                             
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DOCKET ENTRY TEXT:

The United States’ Petition to Certify Defendants’ Appeal as Frivolous and Proceed to Trial [353] is granted.

STATEMENT

 I have before me a motion to declare Defendants’ interlocutory appeal frivolous and so certify this
finding to the Seventh Circuit Court of Appeals.  I have read a copy of Defendants’ pleadings filed in the
Court of Appeals, which include not only an appeal but a request for the issuance of a writ of mandamus.

The request for an extraordinary writ is of no jurisdictional significance in this court.  Petitions for
prohibition or mandamus lie entirely within the discretion and authority of the Court of Appeals.  Absent a
decision to issue the writ, the District Court proceeds in accordance with its own considered decisions.

The filing of a notice of appeal is different.  Such a notice ordinarily divests the District Court of its
jurisdiction.  Established precedent recognizes that, for tactical reasons, a party that wishes to delay
proceedings in the trial court might use the notice of appeal to divest the trial court’s jurisdiction and thus
succeed in obtaining the desired delay even if it loses its argument on appeal.

Whenever this might occur,  the Court of Appeals holds that a District Court has the discretion to1

determine that the appeal is frivolous.  If the judge so finds, he or she “may certify to the court of appeals that
the appeal is frivolous and get on with the trial.”  Apostol v. Gallion, 870 F.2d 1335, 1339 (7th Cir. 1989);
Kusay v. U.S., 62 F.3d 192, 194 (7th Cir. 1995).  

Here, the grounds for appeal are two.  First, there are the rulings with respect to the impact of U.S. v.
Weyhrauch pending on grant of certiorari June 29, 2009 to the Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit.  See
U.S. v. Weyhrauch, 548 F.3d 1237 (2008).  I declined to rule on motions to dismiss the “honest services”
counts until Weyhrauch was decided.  The thrust of Defendants’ argument was that they would not know
what charges they were to face until Weyhrauch was decided, in violation of the due process requirements of
notice.  The argument is a makeweight.  A defendant is entitled to notice of all the charges he may have to
face.  Any defendant charged in a multi-count indictment is in precisely the same position as Defendants here. 
Not all of the charges necessarily survive to the end of the case.  The prosecution may withdraw a charge
because it sees its evidence as inadequate, or a court may acquit on one or more counts before the case goes to
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STATEMENT

1. “This” includes not only notice of appeal filed to obtain delay; “this” includes any appeal on
any grounds found to be frivolous.  

2. I did not bar opening statements that the evidence would show a defendant’s “honesty.”

a jury.  Notice is required of all charges the prosecution brings; precise notice of which ones will be submitted
for decision is not mandated.  So, Defendants have notice, but this is not the end of the issues they argued.  

It was said that the possibility of dismissal of “honest services” counts would leave them unable to
construct an opening statement.  I ruled that opening statements were not a place for legal arguments, in
keeping with the jurisdiction of this Circuit.  The office of opening statements is to predict what will be
shown when the evidence is complete, all to assist the jury to put testimony and evidence in context as they
hear it.  I barred the use of the phrase “honest services,”  in opening statements of all parties.  The trial will2

extend well beyond the latest date on which Weyhrauch may be decided.  If “honest services” counts remain
in the case, there will be ample time to draft instructions to the jury and design appropriate closing arguments. 

Not one of my rulings is an appealable final decision under 28 U.S.C. § 1291, nor are they collateral
orders suitable for interlocutory appeal under 28 U.S.C. §1292.  In criminal cases, interlocutory appeals are
ordinarily limited to questions of bail or double jeopardy, neither of which is applicable here.  In the Court of
Appeals Defendants have argued that in seven other cases District Judges have postponed trials to await the
Supreme Court’s decision in Weyhrauch.  The Defendants have provided this paper to me.  These cases may
well be distinguishable on various grounds.  One example would be a case in which the facts do not permit
the levy of charges not based on “honest services.”  Another example would be changed circumstances that
made continuance of a long set trial a better option for the Court’s docket.  But none of this matters.  Even if
all of the other cases contained an identical superseding indictment, the citation to other judges’ rulings does
not support a conclusion that this appeal is non-frivolous.  Decisions to grant or deny continuances are within
the broad discretion of the trial judge.  Morris v. Slappy, 461 U.S. 1, 11-12 (1983); See United States v. Smith,
866, 871 (7th Cir. 2009). That one judge would grant a continuance and another deny it in similar cases does
not even establish that one judge must be wrong and the other right under the abuse of discretion standard. 

Second, I have denied a continuance of a trial date which was set many months before June 3.  If I
have erred and there is a conviction, the remedy is appeal.  See Mohawk Indus., Inc. v. Carpenter, 130 S.Ct.
599, 605 (2009).  A decision on a continuance is not based entirely on concrete facts.  The trial judge may
consider, among many other factors, the abilities of the lawyers to cope with changes in law, the novelty of
the facts and law, the social and economic cost of postponement, the effect on the fairness of the trial and the
public interest, broadly defined.  See United States v. Williams, 576 F.3d 385, 388 (7th Cir. 2009); United
States v. Miller, 327 F.3d 598, 601 (7th Cir. 2003).  Speaking hypothetically, the recognition that another
judge looking at all the factors in this case could decide to grant continuance does not establish that this
appeal has the slightest merit.  Neither my decision nor the hypothetical judge’s could be appealed, prior to
the end of trial, on non-frivolous grounds.

For these reasons, I certify to the Court of Appeals that Defendants’ appeal is frivolous.  I retain
jurisdiction; therefore I will proceed to hear pre-trial motions and to enter orders with respect to those
motions and other matters relevant to the case. 

In any event, there is time before the start of the trial on June 3, 2010 for the Court of Appeals to
dispose of the appeal and the petition for mandamus after fair consideration of whatever merits they may
have.

The petition to certify to Defendants’ appeal as frivolous is granted. 
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